12.20.21 Vestry Meeting

Present: Mtr. Tracy, Benjamin Davis, Bart Coddington, Alliee DeArmond, Francis Bayaca, Michael Hudson, Joanna Phillips, Kathy Butler, Chris Rowen, Debra Spencer (notes)

Guests: Sherrie DeWitt, Diane Scofield

Treasurer: Nelson Crandall

Before the meeting, Sherrie and Mtr. Tracy announced that the Task Force for Catch Up Communication on Campus Development had emailed and mailed their next report. 

Mtr. Tracy began the meeting at 6:43 with a prayer.

Formation: 

The Vestry honored departing members Benjamin Davis, Bart Coddington, Francis Bayaca, and Michael Hudson.

Consent Agenda: 

Minutes from the regular and the special November meetings, budgets for ACYP and the Helpful Shop. Bart moved to approve, Chris seconded. No discussion. Unanimous approval.

Recruiting a Clerk: 

Nelson will no longer fill in as clerk. We still need to recruit one. Everyone should be thinking about how to do this.

Pledge Report Update: [See attachment?] 

Pledge for 2021 was $309,071; for 2022 so far it’s $332,198--a significant increase. 77 pledge cards have been received. 8 are new, 29 increased their pledge, 29 stayed the same, and 11 decreased (not out of dissatisfaction, Mtr. Tracy said). 14 people have not yet responded; 8 of those pledged last year.

2022 Vestry Planning: 

Mtr. Tracy will send out a survey after January 1 asking the new vestry to choose their preferred junior warden, team assignment, and formation-leader date. The email will also advise vestry members of necessary required online trainings (working with children and vulnerable adults, and race sensitivity). 

Counting: 

Former senior warden Bart and former junior warden Ben will train the new senior and junior wardens on how to count the money received from offerings, pledges, etc. Mtr. Tracy announced that Win Fernald is the new senior warden. 

Treasurer’s Report: 

December brought in $25,000 in pledges in addition to the Christmas Fair income. Nelson said this is the expected December spike, more than pledges received in October and November. Helpful Shop sales in November weren’t great, so he reduced the expected amount in the 2022 budget accordingly. December sales lack a baseline in the shop’s current location, so it’s hard to know what to expect. The Helpful Shop will distribute grants from $28,000 earned, as estimated in October. Nelson said it’s best to end the grant year in October. Earnings in November and December will carry over to 2022.

Helpful Shop Grants: 

No list is published that discloses how much the grantees receive; only the vestry and the grants committee know the amounts. Michael said it’s good to keep grant details among us because the allocation process is multifaceted and hard to explain. Bart moved to approve the grants as stated [see attachment?] and Michael seconded. Alliee asked how many AFC volunteers worked how many hours in the Helpful Shop to justify the $5000 (?) given by the Shop to the AFC. Shop manager Diane explained that the AFC volunteers (who all came from Resurrection) help keep the Shop open for more days a week. The AFC gets a portion of the grants funds based on a formula involving how many people work how many hours for 2 days/week and how many for a 3rd day. Joanna said the Helpful Shop earned more this year being open 4 days/week than at the Capitola location when open all week. She thinks if more people could be recruited, the Helpful Shop would earn a lot more. 

Nelson corrected the full name of the AFC (the Association of Faith Communities) on the grant page. Kathy asked which Hospice will receive the grant. Mtr. Tracy said Hospice of Santa Cruz County. The motion to approve passed unanimously. Mtr. Tracy thanked the Helpful Shop team.

Budget: 

We had to find a way to balance the budget. The Admin Team, the Finance Committee, and the Internal Team had input. Nelson worked out a list of realistic cuts that would equal the deficit. Unless we’re willing to change our behavior, it’s impractical to cut utilities or employee pay, etc. The federal emergency loan of $38,000 from last year wasn’t replaced. Nelson screen-shared the most current budget, which he updated during the meeting.  Allocation for the vestry retreat will cover Mtr. Tracy’s room and board but that’s all. Mtr. Tracy reminded us that she had asked each team to review the budget ahead of time. She urged the teams that didn’t to do so next time and to make suggestions before the final vestry meeting. When Benjamin asked if this was the updated budget, Nelson explained how we use last year’s pledges to create the following year’s budget. He noted some reasons why we still have a $1000 deficit. Michael asked what percentage of pledges had been collected for 2021; Nelson said 85% but without December. One large donor gives quarterly and hadn’t been counted yet. Alliee reminded us that we had cut where we thought we could make up with special offerings, which would give people a chance to support what they want to support. This will also be an opportunity to acquaint the parish with various budget concerns. Mtr. Tracy pointed out we can’t have a special collection for the light bill. All ministries were cut, she said, an equal opportunity reduction, not just aimed at one ministry. Chris expressed regret at not taking the opportunity to review the budget with the External Team. Alliee asked if we could include potential second offerings in the budget under fundraising and thereby increase the midyear fundraising amount to $2025 and call it ongoing fundraising. Mtr. Tracy said it’s better not to put it in the operating budget at all; that way it’s not included in our Fair Share to the diocese. Nelson concurred and explained some finer points of the current budget. He said sometimes increasing a budget item ends up increasing the deficit because of the Fair Share. Mtr. Tracy reminded us that the balanced budget is a guide which needs constant adjustment throughout the year. It’s a living document. Kathy asked if we have to have a balanced budget, and if so, can we just add $1000 to the fundraising item to balance it. Mtr. Tracy agreed, and Nelson entered it into the budget. Mtr. Tracy said we should explore more fundraising opportunities and cited some she previously experienced in other churches. Benjamin moved to approve the now-balanced budget. Bart seconded. We voted 7 yes with one abstention. The budget passed. 

Report Out to the Parish: 

Mtr. Tracy said she would write it. It will include 

· Thanks to outgoing members

· Praise for the Helpful Shop and their earning power

· The approved budget, which will be given to the parish

· Win Fernald has been chosen senior warden

· Annual ministry reports are due to Chrys Sparks by January 31

· The Parish Meeting is February 6

Evaluation: 

Efficient, respectful, intimate formation, encouraging, good year-end wrap-up, finished, short.

Mtr. Tracy said a closing prayer. We adjourned at approximately 8:20.
